Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting 

May 13, 2013
Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., Monday May 13, 2013 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Kenneth Eisnor and Charles Hebbard.  Also present were Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and four (4) residents.

The Supervisor asked all to join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 

The Supervisor stated that we were supposed to have a security camera presentation by Big Apple Music tonight; however they were unable to attend.  Big Apple Music will meet with Councilperson Hebbard on Tuesday, May 14, 2013 at which time they will place cameras at the Park to obtain examples of footage to present to the Board in June.
Riley McFadden thanked whoever was responsible for taking down the large dead trees in the Lairdsville Cemetery.  She said those trees were a real hazard and now it looks very nice.
There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Sydoriw reconvened to the regular session. 

Supervisor Sydoriw indicated that he needed to address the lawn mower issue at the Town Park now, while Lynn Johnson was here.   He relayed to the Board the Park lawn mower is currently at Clinton Tractor and is experiencing the same problem with the power take off that we had last year.  Lynn Johnson, Park Maintenance, stated we spent $3,100.00 last year to fix it and it will be at least that much this year.  Clinton Tractor already has twenty (20) hours of labor into it.  Apparently the mower deck is too large for the tractor causing undue stress on the power take off.  

Clinton Tractor supplied Mr. Johnson with a loaner mower for the time being and indicated they would be willing to purchase the New Holland tractor back from us.  Mr. Johnson would prefer a Ferris mower for the Park and has provided the Supervisor with the specifications.  Supervisor Sydoriw indicated the Z-Series mowers are currently on State bid costing $9,908.00.  This is a commercial grade Ferris mower with a 72” deck.  It lists for $14,899.00.

The Supervisor continued, a new rear point mower would cost $3,330.00 and a new belly mower would be $3,875.00.  Councilperson Hebbard asked what the Town could expect to get for the tractor.  Mr. Johnson replied that would be something for a Board member to negotiate with Clinton Tractor. Supervisor Sydoriw indicated he would take care of that.
75 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to purchase a new Ferris Z-Series, model number IS31002BV36, 36 horse with a 72” mower deck at the State bid price of $9,908.00 from Clinton Tractor.  Then we will negotiate the sale of the tractor. Councilperson Eisnor feels that Clinton Tractor should be held somewhat responsible for the repairs as they sold us the tractor and the mower deck as a package.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilpersons Pritchard, Husted and Hebbard voted AYE. Councilperson Eisnor voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.
There were no County Legislators present.
The Supervisor asked for the Highway report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported truck #8 and chipper are back in working order and we are out chipping brush.  I attended the IT Seminar at SUNY IT and a workshop-meeting at the Town of Kirkland Highway on Dickey-John spreaders.   We have spread top soil on Main Street where we cut trees and damaged the lawns when we installed sidewalks and fixed the two hydrant areas on Stop 7 Road and hydro seeded everything.  The new sweeper is working well and the G.P.S. system is ready to be ordered.  Two trees have been cut down in the Town Park and also trees taken care of in the Lairdsville Cemetery.

He continued stating he asked four (4) different contractors for bids to repair the salt shed roof and has only received two (2) back.  One (1) of the quotes is only for one (1) side of the salt shed roof and asked that this issue be tabled until the June 10th meeting.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if this is a project that would have to go out for bids.  The Highway Superintendent replied yes as the cost will be around $35,000.00.  Superintendent Eddy added that the quotes will be for asphalt shingles and a steel roof as he would prefer to do the roof in steel and be done with it.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the additional CHIPS funding.  The Highway Superintendent replied that all he has received is a letter stating he will receive $24,000 in additional funding, over the $87,000.00.  He intends to use the additional money toward the bridge repairs.  He will meet with the engineer on Tuesday, May 14th.

The Highway Superintendent asked the Board if he could assist the Westmoreland Cemetery in cleaning up the remaining brush in the Cemetery from the tree removal they had done.  He stated they have it pretty well cleaned up; there are just six (6) or seven (7) loads of brush left which they will haul to Sloan.

76 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to allow the Highway Department to clean up the remaining brush in the Westmoreland Cemetery and haul the debris away.  Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Highway Superintendent Eddy commented that he did inspect the area of the “Green” where a resident wants to plant a tree and it is fine.  He suggested they contact Dig Safely before they dig.
Riley McFadden asked the Highway Superintendent about the long stone he found that was going to be placed in front of the Reading Center.  Superintendent Eddy replied that is has been cleaned and is ready to go.  Ms. McFadden asked if they could please place it.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked the Highway Superintendent to get a quote on a new truck to pull the chipper.  He is hoping our sales tax money will continue to increase; and if so; we will be able to buy one.  Superintendent Eddy replied that would be nice.  He is concerned about safety issues with the truck they are currently using, as it is quite a bit higher than the one they were using.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessor’s report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported the tentative roll is in. A copy has been left with the Town Clerk. 

The Star Exemptions are $42,410 for the Enhance, $20,100 for the Basic. Our Equalization rate should be 68%.  The notices have gone out for the new Assessments. I will be sitting with the Roll for 12 hours on Wednesday, May 15th from 9:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m. and 4 hours on Saturday, May 18th from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.
Sole Assessor Szarek added that Verizon won their court case that anything in Roll Section 6 (buried cable) is totally exempt from property tax.  If this is the case, it will mean a $485,000.00 loss in the Towns’ assessment roll.  He wants to clarify this ruling and discuss the case with other Assessors before removing this large amount from our roll.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported that things are finally starting to pick up. Once the sun started to shine his office was busy.
	Month
	Apr. 13
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid
	

	4/2/13
	2013-0013
	Nogas
	Bernard
	Stop 7 Road
	315.000-1-20.5
	Home
	$187.00
	

	4/4/13
	2013-0014
	Joseph
	George
	7315 Merrinan Road
	314.000-2-38
	Home
	$456.00
	

	4/4/13
	2013-0015
	Ossont
	Steven
	6593 Daily Road
	301.000-2-6.1
	Pool
	$30.00
	

	4/4/13
	2013-0016
	Portzeba
	Edward
	4949 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.8
	Comm. Addition
	$499.00
	

	4/4/13
	2013-0017
	Portzeba
	Edward
	4949 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.8
	Pavillion
	$65.00
	

	4/9/13
	2013-0018
	Fuller
	Roy
	6309 NYS Route 26
	273.000-1-77
	Shed
	$20.00
	

	4/16/13
	2013-0019
	Joseph
	George
	4713 NYS Route 233
	315.000-1-80.1
	Storage Building
	$45.00
	

	4/18/13
	2013-0020
	Delp
	James
	6470 NYS Route 5
	325.000-1-55
	Work shop
	$58.00
	

	4/25/13
	2013-0021
	Broadbent
	Tim
	4423 Saunders Road
	327.000-6-36.3
	Addition
	$92.00
	

	4/30/13
	2013-0022
	Rahn
	Michael
	4785 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-40
	Pool
	$30.00
	

	4/30/13
	2013-0023
	Pearson
	Ivan
	4922 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.6
	Porch Roof
	$26.00
	

	4/30/13
	2013-0024
	Pearson
	Ivan
	4922 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.6
	Shed
	$20.00
	

	4/30/13
	2013-0025
	Gavin
	Thomas
	6934 Dix Road
	274.000-2-24
	Shed
	$20.00
	

	4/30/13
	2013-0026
	Gerous
	Gerry
	4900 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.3
	Comm. Addition
	$118.00
	


Councilperson Hebbard asked the Codes Officer why there was such a difference in the amounts charged for building permits.  Codes Officer Williamson replied the cost is based on the square footage of the building.  It is $150.00 for the first 1500 square feet of a single family residence and .12 per square foot over 1500 square feet.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Codes Officer for his report and indicated that regular maintenance was done by the Water Department.  He stated that we haven’t had an actual report from the Water Department in quite some time.  Councilperson Eisnor will call the Water Plant Operator and stipulate that the Board will expect a monthly Water report from now on.

The Supervisor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported In April we loaned out 1,294 items and purchased thirty-three (33) new books for $521.67. The Summer Reading Program supplies have arrived,” Dig into Reading” will be held on the four Mondays in July.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.  Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported he; 1.did research related to flood damage prevention, 2.drafted Local Law #4 and send same to the Department of Conservation for review and 3.appeared for public hearing.

Attorney Mattacola said that in the fall of 2011, FEMA sent out new flood zone maps.  Now FEMA and the DEC have set forth timelines in which the Town has to adopt a new Local Law that accepts the new flood zone maps. There are several properties that are included in the flood zone that were not in there before.  If a local law is not adopted those residents within the flood zone cannot get flood insurance.  He has drafted the law and sent it to the DEC for their review.  If the Board wants to change something within the law only the changes would need to be sent to DEC.
The Town Clerk stated that she had the County Planning Board make up a map of the new MS4 areas and showed the Board.  Councilperson Pritchard explained that the MS4 areas are not the same as the flood zones.  Codes Officer Terry Williamson stated that he has the flood plain maps on disc in his office. Discussion continued.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked if we need a public hearing by August 26, 2013.  Attorney Mattacola replied yes and all residents within that flood plain would have to be notified by mail.  The new law will be Local Law #4 of 2013-Flood Damage Prevention.  The public hearing will be at the July meeting.
Attorney Mattacola commented on the three different agreements the County has sent, Mowing, Striping and Ditching.  He asked the Highway Superintendent if he has had any conversations with any other Highway Superintendents regarding these new agreements.  Superintendent Eddy replied no.  Attorney Mattacola stated these agreements are remarkably different from last year.  He pointed out the differences in the three contracts and explained how they have become intermingled in relation to each other.  He asked if the Highway Superintendent felt these were equitable agreements.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that he has always tried to work with the County.  Discussion continued.  
Attorney Mattacola asked the Highway Superintendent to closely review these contracts and advised the Board we were not ready to sign yet.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the status of the employee physicals.  Attorney Mattacola replied that implementing this for new hires would be fine.  It becomes more problematic to implement with current employees.  He read excerpts from the Americans with Disability Act.  Ultimately as long as we can stipulate the physical requirements of the job, and stipulate that every employee take the physical, it can be done but at the Town’s expense.  
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.  

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported that in April, the Town Clerk’s office sold six (6) new dog licenses and renewed forty-nine (49) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license, for $476.00.  Of that, $96.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $380.00, which includes $30.00 in late fees.  $10.00 was collected for one dog redemption.

On April 8, 2013, we sent out twenty-one (21) late notices for dog licenses that were due March 31, 2013. Renewal notices, for sixty-one (61) dogs due in May, were sent out April 26, 2013.

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in April for $80.00, of which the Town realized

$35.00, twenty-six (26) certified copies were issued for $260.00, four (4) regular and two (2) senior fishing licenses were sold for $155.00, the Town received $8.56 in commission.  One (1) fire inspection payment was received for $50.00 and we collected .25 in copy charges. 

Six (6) handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month. 

On April 30, 2013 Deputy Town Clerk Beverly Merriman and I traveled by train to Buffalo to attend the 2013 Annual Town Clerk’s Association Conference.  Each of us attended different sessions throughout the three (3) day conference, learned a lot of new material and refreshed on some old practices.  Because Beverly was the recipient of a total of $600.00 in scholarships, one of which was the Margaret Lamoree Founders Scholarship Award, the total cost to the Town was only $712.67.  

As a result of the report we need to complete regarding the new MS4 areas in the Town, I took it upon myself to order a new map from the County Planning Department.   This map should prove exceedingly helpful in capturing the proper parcels for the Report.  It reflects the Town boundary lines, the MS4 area boundary lines, and the value of each property within the MS4 area.  The cost was $57.04 and has been attributed to the Town Clerk’s budget. 

Communications received:

1. Westlander’s- thank you note for the Towns monetary contribution.

2. Keep America Beautiful- request to participate in the Great American Cleanup.

3.  Oneida County Health Department- notification of County Rabies Clinics.
4. Cornell Cooperative Extension- informational materials regarding Local Government for Amish residents.
Checks received:
1. Westmoreland Central School
fuel 2/3-3/4

$   12,065.49

2. County of Oneida


2nd half-snow control
$   96,827.50

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-March

$           49.22

4. Camelot Village


water payment

$      9,207.09

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-March 
 $   11,040.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-March
$    13,011.00

The Town Clerk asked the Town Attorney if there were any stipulations or guidelines concerning throwing candy at the Memorial Day Parade.  Attorney Mattacola replied that this is an area of concern because of the safety issues it presents.  After a short discussion it was decided that candy will not be thrown, but will be handed out with the American Flags.

Councilperson Eisnor asked for clarification of the message the Town Clerk left him regarding the size of the depth markers that need to be painted on the side walls of the Town Pool.
 Supervisor Sydoriw stated the Town Park has been extremely busy.  He also reminded the Board that anyone who wishes to march in the Memorial Day Parade they should be here at 8:30 A.M. on May 27th.
Councilperson Husted asked the Town Clerk about the list of inoperable street lights he had provided her.  Some of them are still not working. The Town Clerk requested Councilperson Husted provide the pole numbers and she would resubmit them to National Grid.  He continued by asking if any credit is given the Town for these non-functioning lights.  The Supervisor replied no, it’s just like any other utility; no credit is given when it is not working.
Councilperson Husted stated he does not feel we need to be striping the Town Roads.  He does not consider it a priority. He feels we should just take in the revenue for the work we do for the County.  The Highway Superintendent commented that we stripe our roads for safety reasons.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden commented that when the County couldn’t afford to stripe the white stripes on the roads accidents increased dramatically.

Councilperson Pritchard agreed with Councilperson Husted regarding the striping issue.  He sees no reason we should be striping dead end roads.

Councilperson Eisnor indicated he has met with the pool association and they are making some changes this year that should help with record keeping and increase productivity.  They are still in the process of revamping the accounts payable and deposit procedures.

Councilpersons Eisnor and Hebbard met with the Village Mayor of Oriskany and they will be paying $1,600.00 up front this year for their use of the Town Pool.  The School Board will be doing a program at the pool; Adult Ballet; a value of $1,500.00.  Westmoreland Sports Booster will donate $1,000.00 for the pool. 
Councilperson Husted asked if the pool has a new director.  Councilperson Eisnor replied, not yet.  They are interviewing for that position. The Supervisor asked who is doing the work at the pool and Councilperson Eisnor said volunteers.  Councilperson Pritchard commented that they are waiting for the Board of Health approval, does that include ADA approval.  Councilperson Eisnor stated all they are waiting for is the electrical inspection.  They have filed for an extension on the handicap lift and they did get their non-profit status back.  The balance in their checkbook is $8,000.00.
77 Councilperson Eisnor advanced a motion to purchase a water meter for the Town Pool, not to exceed $600.00, and the funds would be taken from the pool fund balance.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Eisnor stated he will be meeting with Mike Lally at the County on Tuesday, May 14, 2013 to determine what our buyout amount would be on our Workers Compensation.  He will present this to the Board at the June 10th meeting.  Councilperson Pritchard reminded him that the Fire Department will have to go also, if we move,  Councilperson Eisnor agreed and indicated it will all be determined by whether the Town and the Fire Department can afford their appropriate share of the buy-out amount.

Next, Councilperson Eisnor relayed the pricing information he received on the generators as follows:


35KW with transfer switch
$18,295.00, 122/208 volt


45KW with transfer switch   
$19,195.00 promotional deal good through August 31, 2013


60KW with transfer switch   
$22,120.00, 277/480 volt

These prices are good whether we decide on natural gas or propane. The 35KW would require the Town to time share what is running, but a 45KW would provide more than enough power to run everything. Discussion continued. Councilperson Husted asked if we had a quote on installation.  Councilperson Eisnor replied around the same amount as the cost of the generator. Councilperson Pritchard asked if we had anything in writing stating the filtration plant is required to have backup power. He and Supervisor Sydoriw feel providing power to the Town Hall is more important right now than providing it to the filtration plant.  Councilperson Pritchard explained the Mohawk Valley Water agreement stipulates in the case of an emergency we can open the valve and use their water. Discussion continued.
Supervisor Sydoriw stated we will need to go out for bids on the generators themselves, but three price quotes is all that will be needed for installation.  Supervisor Sydoriw would prefer natural gas; Councilperson Pritchard said that would be way too expensive, we would be better off with propane.

78 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to go out for bid on the generator, to be opened at the June 10, 2013 Board meeting at 6:15 P.M.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard attended a meeting in Sherrill in April concerning the extension of the water districts now that MVWA has released the water.   It appears that the four Municipalities; Frankfort, Schuyler, Kirkland and Westmoreland; who had permits pending in 1999, will now be fast tracked through.   Our extension would go down Route 233 to the four (4) corners and tie into Kirkland there. He indicated it was unclear as to whether Kirkland has reapplied for their grant money.  Councilperson Pritchard added that when he spoke to the Supervisors Clerk in Kirkland he was told they were not going to do anything just yet.  The Supervisor indicated he has been receiving calls from residents asking for water.  A lengthy discussion continued on the water extensions.
Supervisor Sydoriw brought up the subject of the security buttons for the Town Hall and the Reading Center.  He stated Deputy Town Clerk Beverly Merriman had a great idea to contact Lince, who currently has the fire alarm system for the Town Offices. Lince can install the panic buttons for $580.00 for the Town Hall and $460.00 for the Library for a total of $1,040.00.  There will not be any additional cost for monitoring these buttons as we already pay for the fire alarm monitoring. Supervisor Sydoriw stated this would cost us $51.00 more to install but would save $1,089.80 annually, in monitoring fees.  He proposed the Town purchase the security buttons from Lince.  Councilperson Pritchard advised we need to rescind the previous motion to purchase from General Security.
79 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to rescind the March 11, 2013 motion (#55) to purchase the security buttons from General Security.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
80 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to purchase the security buttons from G.K. Lince Security for the Town Hall and the Reading Center for $1,040.00 with concurrent monitoring charges.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  Councilperson Eisnor stated he was before and still against this purchase. Councilperson Husted and Supervisor Sydoriw voted AYE, Councilpersons Hebbard, Eisnor and Pritchard voted NAY- motion failed.
The Supervisor made the Board aware that the Sole Assessor term will be expiring September 30, 2013.  He read a letter from the Sole Assessor asking to be appointed for another six (6) year term.

81 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to re-appoint Bernard Szarek as Sole Assessor effective October 1, 2013 through September 30, 2019. Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Sydoriw mentioned that Jerry Jennings is willing to mow the Lowell Property again this year.

82 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to allow Jerry Jennings to mow the Lowell property this year.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Sydoriw was notified by the phone company they are running out of phone numbers within the 315 area code.  The numbers will be exhausted by 2015.
83 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following budget modification:

from 
A8510.400 (community beautification) 
     to
 A8810.400 (cemeteries) $475.00 
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
84 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

85 Supervisor Sydoriw advanced a motion to approve and place on file the minutes of the April 18, 2013 minutes as written. Councilperson Eisnor seconded the motion, all Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

86 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water


voucher #7

which totals

$    580.00

Westmoreland Water

vouchers 26-31

which totals

$1,999.76

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

87 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #150-197 which total $37,930.90. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

88 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Fund, vouchers #82-110 which total $58,219.57. All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Once again the Supervisor reminded everyone who wants to march in the Memorial Day Parade to be here by 8:30 A.M.
The next regular Board meeting will be held on June 10, 2013 at 6:30 P.M.

Senior Library Clerk announced that the night of the last Board meeting, one of her patrons was dropping off books and witnessed a young person, carrying a backpack, walking out of the trees behind the Reading Center.  She said there was a car and driver in the parking lot, which this person got into and drove away.  The patron did get the license plate number and called the Sheriffs.  The Sheriff did come and investigate but did not find anything out of the ordinary.
89 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 
